

Testimony of Rebecca Dixon

National Employment Law Project

Preparing for and Preventing the Next Public Health Crisis

Hearing before the U.S. House of Representatives

Select Subcommittee on the Coronavirus Crisis

December 14, 2022

Rebecca Dixon

Executive Director

National Employment Law Project

90 Broad Street, Suite 1100 New York, NY 10004

rdixon@nelp.org

Preparing for and Preventing the Next Public Health Crisis

Chairman Clyburn, Ranking Member Scalise, and Members of the Select Subcommittee, I thank you for the opportunity to testify today. I am Rebecca Dixon, Executive Director of the National Employment Law Project (NELP).

NELP is a nonprofit research, policy, and capacity building organization that for more than 50 years has sought to strengthen protections and build power for workers in the U.S., including workers who are unemployed. For decades, NELP has researched and advocated for policies that create good jobs, expand access to work, and strengthen protections and support for underpaid and jobless workers both in the workplace and when they are displaced from work. Our primary goals are to build worker power, dismantle structural racism, and ensure economic security for all.

The COVID-19 pandemic and its economic consequences caused enormous hardship for workers, families, and communities throughout the country. Yet the impact of the disaster was not felt evenly: Communities of color in the United States have endured the harshest impacts of COVID's devastating financial and health impacts, due to the compounding effects of longstanding structural racism across healthcare, labor, housing, and education, and in the opportunity to accumulate generational wealth.¹

As the Subcommittee considers steps necessary to prepare for and prevent the next public health crisis, I urge you to recognize the impact of programs that were so critical to supporting people during the most dismal days of the COVID-19 pandemic, and the ways that both the coronavirus crisis and the underlying disparities and deficiencies that it exacerbated continue to impact workers and communities—and continue to demand congressional action.

When the pandemic hit, Congress listened to the voices of workers and families and acted to expand unemployment insurance, enhance the child tax credit, improve food assistance, deliver survival checks, provide emergency rental assistance, and guarantee much needed paid sick leave and paid childcare leave to millions of workers, among other relief measures.

Although disease and hardship persisted, these policies substantially alleviated poverty and suffering, enabling millions of families to afford rent and food, to stay safe from the virus, to care for loved ones, and to seek new employment, accelerating overall economic recovery. Yet by allowing these essential programs to expire without confronting ongoing needs for support and for structural change, Congress is falling far short in addressing the enduring crisis and preparing for the next one.

For example, it is certain that another recession will hit the U.S. economy at some point in the future. Yet the nation's unemployment insurance (UI) system cannot adequately support

jobless workers. Learning from both the successes and the shortcomings of the pandemic unemployment insurance programs reveals the need for a permanent overhaul of the UI system to enhance eligibility, duration, adequacy, and access to enable all workers to thrive. Congress must also increase the amount of consistent, reliable funding for state UI staffing and technological modernization to ensure both more equitable access and greater security in normal economic times as well as times of crisis. To prepare for the next recession, Congress must reform and enhance emergency UI programs that automatically trigger on during periods of high unemployment and remain on for the duration of the crisis.

Similarly, policies that required some employers to provide workers with paid sick time and childcare leave have expired, yet workers continue to fall ill, struggle with long COVID or other chronic illnesses, and care for seriously ill, injured, or disabled loved ones, joining the millions of workers who for decades have had to confront illness and major life challenges without guaranteed access to paid sick leave or paid family and medical leave. Congress must act to permanently guarantee paid sick time and create a paid family and medical leave program covering all workers before the next public health crisis.

Finally, the expanded child tax credit helped lower child poverty by more than 40 percent between 2020 and 2021, keeping 2.1 million children out of poverty and pushing child poverty to historic lows.² Black, Latino, and Native American children experienced the greatest reduction in poverty.³ With the expiration of the expanded tax credit, child poverty is set to rise again. Congress must expand the child tax credit.

To prepare for the next public health emergency, Congress must learn from the successes and shortcomings of temporary pandemic programs and create permanent policies that will enable workers and their communities to be resilient and to thrive.

Pandemic Unemployment Insurance Was Vital for Workers, Communities, and the Economy

As the Subcommittee considers the track record of unemployment insurance during the pandemic, it is essential to recognize the program's pivotal role as a lifeline not only for unemployed workers and their families, but for entire communities, businesses, both small and large, and the nation's economy as a whole.

When the coronavirus pandemic hit the United States in early 2020, much of the economy shut down. By April 2020, 23 million U.S. workers were unemployed—the greatest job loss since the Great Depression.⁴ Black, Latino, Native American and Asian workers, as well as women of all races, disproportionately worked in occupations and locations hit hardest by pandemic shutdowns and faced the highest rates of unemployment.⁵

Working people across the country demanded relief, and Congress stepped up to pass the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act and additional legislation. These measures established temporary new UI programs that significantly expanded UI eligibility (Pandemic Unemployment Assistance, (PUA)), increased benefit amounts (Federal Pandemic Unemployment Compensation (FPUC)), and extended benefit duration (Pandemic Emergency Unemployment Compensation (PEUC)).

Pandemic UI benefits substantially reduced poverty and hardship and promoted equity.

Unemployment insurance benefits—including both regular UI and temporary pandemic programs—enabled 4.7 million people, including 1.4 million children, to avoid poverty in 2020. ⁷ Analysis of the Supplemental Poverty Measure shows that UI kept 2.3 million workers and their families out of poverty in 2021.⁸

By covering workers in occupations and situations who would traditionally be disqualified or ineligible for UI benefits, pandemic UI benefits particularly benefitted Black and Latino workers and their families: An estimated 1.1 million Black workers and their families and 1.2 million Latino workers and their families avoided poverty because of UI benefits in 2020.9

Beyond curtailing poverty, unemployment benefits substantially reduced hardship and broadly improved the well-being of households, including recipients' financial stability and mental health. The Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS) compared households that received unemployment benefits at some point in the pandemic with households where a worker applied for benefits but did not receive them. The BLS found that those who successfully received unemployment benefits were significantly less likely to experience food insecurity, have difficulty with household expenses, fall behind on their mortgage or rent, or report symptoms of anxiety or depression. These disparities remained significant even after controlling for pre-pandemic differences in household income, education, and demographics.

Pandemic UI benefits bolstered small businesses and communities.

The expansion of unemployment insurance benefits under the CARES Act sent \$666.5 billion in federal funds to workers and families experiencing unemployment as of August 2022. These well-targeted federal dollars were pumped into slumping state and local economies, where they boosted consumer spending and supported local businesses, preventing business losses and further layoffs.

Unemployment insurance is particularly effective at getting money into the hands of consumers who need it and will spend it quickly, supporting businesses in their communities and stabilizing states' economies. To understand the magnitude of this support, consider the recent study of real-time anonymous banking data in states that prematurely cut off the federal pandemic unemployment programs in 2021: Researchers found that for every \$1 of reduced benefits, household spending fell by 52 cents, depriving local businesses of needed revenue, not to mention depriving workers and their families of needed rent, food, and other essentials. 12

Research also suggests that expanded unemployment benefits like those provided during the pandemic can enhance businesses' ability to find workers with the skills they need. By enabling workers to search for jobs that suit their skills and support their standard of living—rather than taking the first job offered—expanded UI improves the functioning of the labor market overall.¹³

Pandemic UI benefits promoted the nation's economic recovery.

As part of its recent oversight reporting on pandemic unemployment insurance, the Government Accountability Office (GAO) conducted an extensive literature review. After

analyzing 30 recent empirical studies, the GAO concluded that expanded UI programs during both the COVID-19 pandemic and other adverse economic times "created overall economic stability" and prevented harmful outcomes from worsening. 14

The GAO review of research also concluded that pandemic UI benefits had limited to no effect on workers' incentives to return to work. 15 For example, a study by Yale University economists Lucas Finamor and Dana Scott analyzed earnings data for hourly wage restaurant and food industry workers during the pandemic and found no evidence of a relationship between expanded UI benefits and reduced employment. 16

Another recent study, conducted by economists at Harvard University, Columbia University, and the University of Massachusetts Amherst, compared the employment patterns of unemployed workers in states that curtailed expanded UI benefits before the federal programs expired to workers with the same unemployment duration in states that continued paying these benefits.¹⁷ The study concluded that states cutting expanded UI benefits early did not affect workers' willingness to work.

Finally, a study by economists at the University of Chicago and the JP Morgan Chase Institute concluded that "unemployment supplements are not the key driver of the job-finding rate through April 2021 and that U.S. policy was therefore successful in insuring income losses from unemployment with minimal impacts on employment." ¹⁸

While pandemic UI benefits had little to no effect on finding employment, researchers note that several other factors did contribute to workers not immediately returning to work during the pandemic, including fear of becoming ill with COVID-19 or spreading the disease, loss of childcare, and supply-chain problems disrupting the labor market.¹⁹

By expanding UI eligibility, duration, and adequacy, pandemic UI benefits enhanced equity—yet challenges remain

The temporary federal pandemic programs dramatically expanded the reach, duration, and adequacy of UI benefits. Because Black and Latino workers were among those hit hardest by pandemic layoffs, 20 have lower household wealth as a result of decades of exclusion from wealth-building opportunities, 21 and disproportionately live in states with the lowest regular UI benefits and the most exclusionary eligibility rules, 22 the federal expansion of UI had the greatest positive impact on Black and Latino families' financial security. 23

Using data from the Survey of Consumer Finances, researchers found that only 10 to 14 percent of Black and Latino families had enough savings to cover six months of expenses if they were unemployed in 2020; fewer than half of Black and Latino families could cover expenses using their savings and regular UI benefits. ²⁴ But with the CARES Act expansions of UI and child tax credits, 94 percent of Black families, and 92 percent of Latino families could cover six months of expenses while seeking work. As a result, expanding unemployment insurance during the pandemic significantly enhanced racial equity.

At the same time, UI powerfully assisted white families as well: Just 61 percent of white families could cover six months of expenses using savings and regular UI benefits, while 95

percent could cover six months of expenses with the support of CARES Act programs. The household finances of families of other races and ethnicities were not analyzed in this study.

Expanding eligibility made UI more equitable.

Pandemic Unemployment Assistance (PUA) made the UI system more equitable by temporarily expanding eligibility to many groups of workers often excluded from UI by state and federal law, including low-paid workers, who are disproportionately women and workers of color;²⁵ workers in app-based jobs, who are frequently misclassified by employers as independent contractors and are disproportionately Black and Latino;²⁶ and part-time workers, who are disproportionately women, people of color, older workers, and people with disabilities.²⁷

In addition, expanded UI eligibility under PUA was most likely to benefit workers in states with large Black populations, where over the years, policymakers have imposed more stringent restrictions on eligibility for unemployment insurance. For example, analysis of UI in Georgia found that while Black workers were significantly less likely to get regular, state-provided UI benefits than white workers, they represented a disproportionate share of workers in the state receiving federal PUA benefits.

By broadening UI eligibility across the nation, and moving towards equalizing coverage across states, PUA brought much-needed UI support to low-paid workers, women, and workers of color who are otherwise frequently excluded from the system by overly restrictive state laws. Congress should enact permanent UI reform that builds on this powerful example.

Increasing the duration of benefits made UI more equitable.

Pandemic Emergency Unemployment Compensation (PEUC) made UI more equitable by providing up to 53 weeks of additional benefits to workers who exhausted their regular UI benefits without finding jobs. PEUC was an especially important extension for workers who confront systemic discrimination in the labor market due to their race or ethnicity, gender or gender expression, age, sexual orientation, or other factors that may prolong the search for suitable work.

As a result of systemic racism, Black men, in particular, experience longer periods of unemployment than white workers and are more likely to exhaust state unemployment benefits. In 2021, Black men were unemployed for 31.7 weeks on average, compared to 28.4 weeks for white men.³⁰

PEUC was also vital for workers in states that have cut the duration of regular UI benefits to less than the 26-week standard. While 26 weeks of regular UI benefits used to be the norm nationwide, beginning in 2011 several states reduced the maximum length of time workers could claim benefits—an effort to cut costs on the backs of unemployed workers during and after the Great Recession.³¹ As of August 2022, 10 states paid regular UI benefits for less than 26 weeks and three more (Iowa, Kentucky, and Oklahoma) passed laws reducing benefit duration that will go into effect in the coming year.³²

PEUC ensured that workers who have a more difficult time finding employment, for many reasons including employment discrimination, as well as workers in states with very short

UI benefit durations, would receive UI support for more weeks if they needed it. A permanent federal standard for UI benefit duration and reforming the Extended Benefits program intended to help workers during periods of higher unemployment would ensure that these equity gains are restored.

Raising the dollar amount of benefits made UI more equitable.

Federal Pandemic Unemployment Compensation (FPUC) provided a federal supplement of \$600 per week to unemployment benefits, later scaled back to \$300 a week. FPUC particularly helped low-paid workers in states that typically pay low UI benefits.

States base UI benefit amounts on a worker's previous pay, so women and workers of color, who are over-represented in low-paying jobs due to occupational segregation caused by structural racism and sexism, tend to receive lower benefits.³³ Tipped workers, who are also disproportionately women and people of color, are further disadvantaged when they have low-paying shifts or when employers fail to report full tip amounts.³⁴ Low-paid workers already struggle to afford necessities, so inadequate unemployment benefits that replace less than half of their prior pay worsen their economic hardship. FPUC ensured weekly benefit amounts were adequate enough to support workers and their families while they searched for work.

FPUC made the greatest difference for workers in states that pay low UI benefits. Southern states, which have the greatest proportion of Black workers, and jurisdictions with a high proportion of Latino workers tend to pay the nation's lowest regular UI benefit amounts. At the same time, low benefits create greater hardship for Black workers and other workers of color because they typically have fewer other financial resources to draw on during unemployment compared to white workers. As discussed above, racial wealth disparities are a result of systematic exclusion from wealth-building opportunities over generations. ³⁶

FPUC temporarily remedied the harsh reality that average weekly unemployment benefits of \$180.67 a week (Louisiana) or \$201.22 a week (Mississippi) are far too little for jobseekers to live on.³⁷ Recognizing FPUC's success in making UI more equitable, Congress should set benefit amount standards so that jobless workers have the support they need as they seek new employment no matter what state they live in.

Disparities persisted for workers accessing pandemic UI benefits.

Despite the substantial advances toward equity in pandemic UI compared to regular UI benefits, troubling racial and ethnic disparities in accessing UI persisted during the pandemic and must be addressed. For example, according to the Census's Household Pulse Survey, a higher percentage of white workers who applied for UI benefits (80.2 percent) than Black UI applicants (73.0 percent) reported receiving UI benefits (including regular UI and PUA) at some time during the pandemic.³⁸

The Just Recovery Survey, conducted by NELP and partner organizations, found even greater disparities: Among workers who applied for either regular UI or PUA between March and October 2020, an estimated 34 percent of Black applicants and 26 percent of Latino applicants were denied, a substantially higher share than the 14 percent of white applicants who were denied.³⁹ The survey also found that women were more likely than men to have UI claims denied (24 percent vs. 16 percent).

In addition, when the GAO closely examined PUA claimant data in four states (Louisiana, New York, North Dakota, and Wisconsin)⁴⁰ they found substantial disparities. In North Dakota and Wisconsin through April 2021, the percentage of Black PUA applicants who had received benefits was about half the percentage of white applicants.⁴¹ In Wisconsin, the percentages of Latino and American Indian/Alaskan Native PUA applicants who had received benefits were also substantially lower than for white applicants.⁴² The GAO found no significant racial or ethnic disparities in UI access in New York, although advocates have documented shortcomings in making pandemic UI accessible to workers who have limited English proficiency.⁴³

The causes of these persistent disparities in programs that nevertheless succeeded in making the UI system fairer and more equitable for workers must be investigated and addressed. The next section of my testimony will discuss how barriers to accessing UI—many of which disproportionately block workers of color and immigrant workers—were dramatically worsened by the pandemic. Eliminating these barriers through improved UI administrative funding and staffing and modernized technology centered on worker- and equity-focused design could do a great deal to reduce disparities in access. Making these improvements now is essential to ensure our country is ready for the next public health crisis or other emergency. Waiting until we are in that crisis will be too late.

The COVID-19 Pandemic Worsened Long-Standing Deficiencies in UI Access

Economic shutdowns at the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic threw millions of people out of work and produced an unprecedented volume of unemployment claims. In a single week in March 2020, claims shot up 1,000 percent.⁴⁴ Newly laid-off workers confronted jammed phone lines, crashing websites, and long delays to access benefits, contributing to financial hardship for unemployed workers and their families. Overwhelmed state unemployment agencies struggled to handle not only the deluge of new claims but also the intricacies of standing up new federal unemployment programs with constantly evolving standards.

Working with antiquated technology systems, deficient staffing and resources, and outdated administrative practices, state agencies were ill-equipped to respond to the need. The challenges of the pandemic exposed an unemployment insurance infrastructure that NELP has repeatedly warned was in a dangerous state of disrepair. Long before COVID struck, many states were already failing to determine workers' eligibility, pay benefits, or decide administrative appeals in a timely manner, leaving jobless workers to navigate extensive backlogs and delays.

Simply put, the nation had not invested the resources needed to pay historically high levels of new claims in a timely manner. As the GAO points out, between 2010 and 2019, annual funding available for state UI administration declined 21 percent, from approximately \$3.2 billion to approximately \$2.5 billion.⁴⁷

The \$2 billion in funding that Congress provided as part of the American Rescue Plan Act for the U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) to assist states in improving the functioning of their UI systems was a critical first step in reversing the chronic underfunding of UI operations. As I will discuss further, DOL has made excellent use of these funds to support updating technology systems, promoting equitable access to UI, assuring the prompt payment of benefits, and detecting and preventing fraud, among other goals. Yet a one-time infusion of funds is not sufficient to support ongoing needs: A reliable, sufficient source of federal administrative funding is necessary to ensure equitable access to UI during both "normal" economic times and periods of crisis.

Paid Sick Leave and Paid Family and Medical Leave Benefitted Workers, Communities, and the Economy

As the deadly toll of COVID-19 began to mount in early 2020, it was clear that workers needed paid sick time and paid family and medical leave to survive the unprecedented public health crisis and prevent the spread of disease. Nearly half of low-paid workers—disproportionately women and workers of color—did not receive paid sick leave through their employers in 2019 and would face substantial difficulty following CDC guidance to isolate or quarantine when diagnosed with COVID or experiencing symptoms because they could not afford to miss a paycheck or risk losing their jobs.⁴⁸

Recognizing the dire predicament, Congress enacted the Families First Coronavirus Response Act, extending up to 10 days of guaranteed paid sick leave to many workers affected by the virus or who needed to care for family members affected by the virus and establishing a paid expanded family leave program for some workers impacted by pandemic-related school and childcare closures, up to daily benefit amount caps. ⁴⁹ Guaranteed paid sick and family leave prevented illness, supported workers and businesses, reduced the costs associated with COVID-19, and undoubtedly saved lives.

These provisions covered an estimated 22 million to 60.5 million workers who were employed by businesses with fewer than 500 employees and were not among the exempted categories of workers. 50

The law provided federal tax credits to covered employers to partially offset their costs for providing paid sick and family leave for employees affected by COVID-19. Once guaranteed paid sick and family leave provisions expired at the end of 2020, tax credits to eligible businesses that voluntarily continued to provide the type of paid sick and family leave specified by the Families First Coronavirus Response Act continued until the end of September 2021, although these voluntary tax credits were far less effective in expanding access than the previous mandate that companies provide paid leave.⁵¹ The Government Accountability Office reports that overall, 766,819 employers claimed COVID paid leave credits at the cost of \$7.4 billion through May 2021.⁵²

Pandemic paid leave guarantees offered substantial health and economic benefits.

A study published in the journal *Health Affairs* found that the guaranteed paid leave provisions, which were in place from April to December 2020, decreased COVID-19 infections by 56 percent in the 38 states that previously had no paid sick leave guarantee. ⁵³

In each of these states, new paid sick leave protections prevented approximately 400 cases every day, stopping more than 15,000 daily infections nationwide.

Considering the finding that a single symptomatic COVID-19 case in the U.S. incurs an estimated median direct medical cost of \$3,045 during the course of the infection—not including the substantial costs of lost productivity, risk of long-term health complications, disability, or death—demonstrates that paid leave policies had a substantial economic, as well as public health payoff.⁵⁴

Guaranteeing paid sick and family leave enabled workers with caregiving responsibilities to remain attached to the workforce. Paid leave also offered covered workers a reprieve from having to make an impossible choice: Either missing a paycheck they rely on to pay rent or buy groceries or going to work sick and risking their own health or the health of co-workers, clients, and customers. Similarly, paid leave for parents of children whose schools or place of care was closed due to the pandemic prevented an already dire childcare crisis from becoming even more catastrophic. Both types of paid leave enabled workers to remain connected to their jobs, income, and health coverage instead of becoming unemployed. Since its expiration, far too many workers have now been pushed back into these untenable decisions of caring for themselves and their families or risking their economic security.

More inclusive paid leave guarantees would have been more effective.

The health and economic benefits of guaranteed paid sick and family and medical leave could have been much greater if Congress had not created so many exemptions and had provided paid leave for longer durations and for more types of care. The Families First Coronavirus Response Act excluded workers at companies with more than 500 employees and provided employers the option of carving out health workers and emergency responders. The law also allowed businesses with fewer than 50 workers to deny their employees paid family leave to care for a child whose school or place of care was closed. While parents of children whose schools or childcare provider had closed or was unavailable due to COVID-19 qualified for paid leave, the law did not guarantee similar benefits to caregivers for older adults and people with disabilities whose regular daily care arrangements were disrupted by the pandemic. Finally, the policy that originally passed the House of Representatives included an additional 10 weeks of paid family and medical leave for workers with more serious COVID cases, but Republicans in the House voted to strip those provisions as part of a "technical corrections" vote just days after initial passage.⁵⁵

Overall, researchers estimate that 68 million to 106 million workers were excluded from paid leave protections.⁵⁶ As a result, both the economic and public health benefits of the law were circumscribed.

While policymakers may have hoped that larger companies would voluntarily choose to offer paid sick and family leave to their workforce, researchers found that even as infections mounted and the death toll from COVID-19 rose, many large and profitable companies decided not to provide workers with paid sick or family leave.⁵⁷ Some companies that initially introduced paid sick leave policies later cut them back even as new waves of the disease were devastating the country.⁵⁸

Exempting large companies from the requirement to provide paid sick and family leave likely exacerbated racial and gender inequality: A recent study from the Federal Reserve Bank of Boston found that large companies that did not voluntarily expand paid leave disproportionately employed women and workers of color.⁵⁹

An invaluable report from A Better Balance amplifies the voices of workers across the country who benefitted from paid leave during the pandemic as well as those who were excluded.⁶⁰ Their experiences demonstrate both how essential paid leave guaranteed by the Families First Coronavirus Response Act was and also how damaging the exemptions were to workers that risked their health, lost income, or were pushed out of their jobs because they were not covered by the law.

Improved outreach and enforcement would have made paid leave more effective.

More assertive and proactive outreach and enforcement of paid sick and family leave guarantees would have protected more workers. Implementing an entirely new set of workplace protections and tax rules in the midst of a global pandemic that impacted their own operations was a formidable challenge for DOL and the Internal Revenue Service (IRS), contributing to missed opportunities highlighted by both the DOL Office of Inspector General 61 and the GAO. 62

When Congress enacted paid sick and family leave provisions as part of the Families First Coronavirus Response Act, DOL's Wage and Hour Division acted swiftly to issue regulations and guidance, dedicated resources to outreach, and prioritized enforcement even as the agency itself adapted to health and safety requirements to protect its own staff.

Despite these efforts, a poll by the National Partnership for Women & Families found that in May of 2020, more than half of U.S. residents either weren't aware of new paid family leave and paid sick days protections or did not believe they would qualify for them.⁶³

One significant public outreach challenge involved the difficulty in quickly informing a wide range of workers and employers about a temporary new program with complex eligibility rules and tax implications. A permanent, universal program providing paid sick leave and paid family and medical leave to all workers would facilitate public messaging and simplify enforcement, increasing the effectiveness of the protections.

The pandemic exacerbated long-standing and ongoing needs for permanent paid sick leave and family and medical leave protections.

The COVID-19 pandemic vividly illustrated what workers and their allies have contended for years: Paid sick leave and paid family and medical leave protections are urgently needed nationwide and must be in place before the next public health crisis. To address the ongoing pandemic and other urgent public health concerns, prepare for future health challenges, enhance the security of workers, and strengthen the economy, all workers need access to paid sick leave and paid family and medical leave on a permanent basis.

Even though every human being gets sick at some point, some 29.4 million U.S. workers lack a single paid sick day.⁶⁴ In 2022, only 55 percent of private sector workers in the lowest wage quartile (up to \$15/hour) and just 38 percent in the lowest wage decile (up to \$11.74/hour) had access to paid sick leave.⁶⁵ Just half of leisure and hospitality workers, including only 49 percent of people working in food service, had access to paid sick leave.

Like any other human, these frontline workers need sick leave to isolate, quarantine, recover from COVID, or care for a loved one, yet they are among the least able to afford losing pay by missing a shift at work. Researchers find that workers without access to paid sick leave are 1.5 times more likely than those with paid sick leave to report going to work with a contagious illness like the flu or a viral infection.⁶⁶

As policy expert Vicki Shabo points out, leaving paid leave protections up to the whims of individual employers systematically disadvantages women, workers of color, and workers in hourly, lower-paid jobs, who are less likely to have access to paid leave even though they disproportionately shoulder caregiving responsibilities.⁶⁷

Although paid sick and family and medical leave guarantees and tax credits have long expired, the need for paid leave remains urgent. The National Partnership for Women & Families has documented the ways that the ongoing pandemic continues to disproportionately push women workers, Black and Latino workers, and low-paid workers off the job and sometimes out of the workforce entirely because they are sick or caring for someone with COVID-19. ⁶⁸

Not only does a lack of paid leave and other care infrastructure exacerbate economic hardship for workers, it also contributes to worker shortages, holding back the nation's overall economic recovery.⁶⁹

As recently as October 2022, the number of parents missing work due to childcare difficulties, including the need to stay home with a sick child, hit an all-time high—greater than any other point during the pandemic—as more than 100,000 employed workers reported being unable to come to work due to childcare problems. ⁷⁰ COVID-19 has combined with the flu, RSV, and other viral infections to sicken kids and pull parents off the job, often without pay.

Permanently guaranteeing paid sick leave and paid family and medical leave would contribute to workers' and families' economic security and have significant benefits for employers and for the economy as a whole, including reducing costly employee turnover, ⁷¹ enabling workers to be recover from illness and be more productive on the job, and producing as much as \$1.1 billion in annual savings in hospital emergency department costs, including more than \$500 million in savings to publicly funded health insurance programs such as Medicare and Medicaid. ⁷² As with UI, the time to act to establish these guaranteed paid leave programs is now. Workers, their families, and our economy cannot wait for another public health crisis.

Expanded Tax Credits and Enhanced Support for Childcare, Housing, Food Assistance, and Health Care Were Vital for Workers, Communities, and the Economy

Recognizing the severe economic dislocations caused by the COVID-19 crisis, especially among households of color, Congress acted to support families, communities, and the economy with expanded child and earned income tax credits as well as initiatives to support childcare, housing, food assistance, and health care.

Expanded tax credits drove historic reductions in poverty.

The American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) temporarily made the full Child Tax Credit available to all poor and low-income children, increased the size of the Child Tax Credit, and provided an expanded Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) for far more low-paid adults without minor children at home—driving a historic reduction in child poverty and providing timely income support for millions of people. The Child Tax Credit expansion drove child poverty down to a record low of 5.2% in 2021, and it would have been 8.1% without the Child Tax Credit expansion.⁷³ Among the children that the Child Tax Credit expansion lifted above the poverty line, approximately 1.2 million were Black and 1.7 million were Latino.⁷⁴

ARPA also raised the EITC for adults in low-paid jobs who are not raising children at home and now get only a tiny credit or no credit at all. This provided income support to over 17 million people who work for low pay, including the 5.8 million childless workers aged 19-65 (excluding full-time students aged 19-23) who are now the lone group that the federal tax code taxes into, or deeper into, poverty because their payroll taxes (and, for some, income taxes) exceed any EITC they receive. Enhanced EITC beneficiaries are disproportionately people of color: about 26 percent are Latino and 18 percent are Black, compared to 19 percent and 12 percent of the population, respectively.⁷⁵

The success of these tax credit expansions proves that high poverty rates for children and low-paid workers are not inevitable, but rather are the product of explicit policy choices that have been made. Both the Child Tax Credit and EITC expansions made in APRA should be made permanent by Congress.

Support for childcare infrastructure enabled families to access care and bolstered childcare workers.

The nation's care infrastructure has long been inadequate to support working parents and other caregivers. Access to quality, affordable childcare was scarce before the pandemic hit, with Latino families, rural families, and families of workers with non-standard schedules facing the greatest barriers to accessing childcare. The pandemic exacerbated these challenges, leading to the closure of tens of thousands of childcare facilities across the country and a loss of childcare jobs that have still not been fully regained. Investments to support childcare, caregiving for older adults and people with disabilities in the CARES Act, ARPA, and other bills provided critical emergency funding, but Congress must provide needed long-term investment.

ARPA provided \$23.975 billion for childcare stabilization grants and \$14.99 billion in supplemental Child Care and Development Block Grant discretionary funds. Thus far, over 200,000 childcare providers have received stabilization grants to help sustain their programs as they recover from the impacts of the pandemic.⁷⁷ States have used their ARPA discretionary childcare funds for innovative and important strategies and activities to increase families' access to affordable, high-quality care and to improve childcare workers' compensation and job conditions.⁷⁸

States' uses of the ARPA discretionary childcare funds include the following reforms, all of which should be made permanent:

- Supporting the childcare workforce through initiatives to boost compensation, increase recruitment and retention, and/or expand professional development opportunities.
- Expanding access to childcare assistance, by increasing the income limit, broadening eligibility in other ways, serving families on the waiting list, or other steps.
- Raising provider payment rates, increasing or adding tiered payment rates for higherquality care, adopting higher payment rates for specialized care, and/or improving payment practices.
- Waiving or reducing copayments for families receiving childcare assistance.
- Increasing the supply of childcare, often with a focus on those types of care or communities with the most acute shortages.
- Expanding early childhood mental health services.

Housing funding stabilized communities and enabled people to remain in their homes.

Congress provided \$46.6 billion in emergency rental assistance which helped approximately 4 to 6 million households avert eviction and housing instability. ARPA also provided 55 billion for approximately 65,000 Housing Choice Vouchers to serve people experiencing or at risk of homelessness, and \$5 billion in HOME Investment Partnerships Program funding to develop approximately 20,500 units of affordable or supportive housing for people experiencing homelessness or at risk of homelessness.

ARPA also included housing resources for other highly impacted communities, including \$750 million in housing aid for tribal nations and Native Hawaiians; \$139 million for rural housing assistance; \$100 million for housing counseling services for renters and homeowners; and \$20 million to support fair housing activities. It also provides \$10 billion to help homeowners who are experiencing financial hardship due to COVID-19 maintain their mortgage, tax, and utility payments and avoid foreclosure and displacement.

Expanded nutrition assistance mitigated food insecurity.

During the worst of the pandemic, Congress provided a 15 percent increase in the USDA's Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) and enacted a program which provided grocery benefits to replace meals that children were not able to receive at school or in childcare. Given that food insecurity among children often rises in the summer when they cannot access school meals, the grocery benefits program should be made permanent, as should an increase in SNAP benefits to better reflect the true cost of food.

Enabling Medicaid beneficiaries to remain enrolled dramatically expanded health coverage.

Recognizing how catastrophic it would be for Medicaid beneficiaries to lose their health coverage during a global pandemic, Congress acted to promote continuous Medicaid enrollment until the nationwide Public Health Emergency caused by COVID-19 expires. Congress authorized a 6.2 percentage point increase in federal Medicaid matching funds for states and prohibited states from terminating coverage in most cases. ⁸⁰ Responding to increasing need during the pandemic, the Medicaid program grew from providing coverage

to 64 million people in February 2020 to 83.5 million people in August 2022.81 Overall the number of uninsured people in the U.S. fell by 5.2 million from 2020 to early 2022.82

However, when the Public Health Emergency ends, the continuous coverage requirement will also end. The Health and Human Services Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation (ASPE) estimates that if states return to the policies of the past, 15 million people will lose Medicaid coverage, and millions of them will lose coverage despite remaining eligible, because of paperwork-driven terminations. These losses will disproportionately affect people of color. The ASPE report estimates that 4.6 million Latino enrollees will lose Medicaid, of whom 64 percent will still be eligible. Among Black enrollees, 2.2 million will lose coverage, of whom 40 percent will remain eligible. Of the 900,000 Asian American and Pacific Islander enrollees expected to lose Medicaid, more than half (51 percent) will remain eligible. Also of great concern, 5.3 million children will lose Medicaid, while three-quarters will remain eligible. These people will lose access to health care because of missing paperwork or other administrative reasons.

Congress can prevent the greatest and most inequitable health care loss in U.S. history by requiring states to use data matches to determine eligibility, and approving coverage, for example, for SNAP recipients, who have already demonstrated income eligibility.

Conclusion and Recommendations

The pandemic policies that Congress enacted, including the expansion and enhancement of unemployment insurance, the provision of guaranteed paid sick and family and medical leave to millions of workers, and expansion of the child tax credit, among other temporary benefits and supports, combined to provide a critical lifeline to workers, families, communities, and the nation's economy.

By temporarily addressing severe gaps in the nation's social infrastructure, pandemic programs powerfully illustrated a path toward building a more equitable economy that better supports all workers. To prepare for the next public health crisis, Congress must learn from experience and build on the success of pandemic policies while addressing the ways these measures fell short in meeting the needs of workers, families, and communities.

On unemployment insurance, Congress must act to:

- Ensure that the nation's regular UI system equitably supports unemployed workers across the country. Building on the success of pandemic UI in expanding UI—effectively reducing poverty and hardship among unemployed workers and supporting local businesses and economies—Congress must enact permanent reform that establishes minimum federal standards for UI eligibility, benefit duration, and benefit adequacy that all state unemployment systems must meet.
- Ensure equitable access to UI. Congress must mandate that state agencies provide meaningful language access and access for people with disabilities, mandate plain language, ensure state unemployment websites are accessible to mobile phone users and have an alternative means of claim filing for workers who are unable to use the online claim filing system.

- Strengthen UI infrastructure at the federal and state levels. Learning from the vulnerabilities of UI infrastructure exposed by the pandemic, Congress must allocate substantially more administrative funding to state unemployment agencies in order for them to have adequate resources to deliver benefits in a timely and accurate manner during all phases of the economic cycle, and to help workers navigate the UI system when they have questions or face barriers in the application process. This includes updating the current administrative funding structure by reforming the Resource Justification Model used to determine a state's administrative budget, and increasing the federal taxable wage base for UI. Stable, long-term funding for UI modernization and administration will enable states to both improve UI access and prevent identity fraud.
- **Reform and modernize the federal Extended Benefits program.** Before the next recession, Congress must reform and modernize the federal Extended Benefits program so that additional weeks of federally funded UI benefits automatically trigger on and remain available during economic downturns.
- Establish additional emergency UI programs that automatically trigger on during periods of high unemployment. To prepare for the next recession, Congress must also set up permanent federally funded programs that automatically expand access to benefits (like the successful Pandemic Unemployment Assistance program), provide an additional federal supplement to state UI benefits, and fully fund the Short-Time Compensation (work sharing) programs during times of high unemployment. This will ensure that when the next recession or public health crisis hits, state agencies will not be overwhelmed trying to set up new programs overnight, workers will be able to receive much-needed benefits as soon as possible, and the risks of fraud associated with administering a new program will be minimized.

On paid leave, Congress must act to:

- **Permanently guarantee paid sick leave to workers.** Currently 14 U.S. states and a host of cities and counties guarantee paid sick leave to workers. Yet the pandemic powerfully demonstrated how inadequate the patchwork of state and local laws and employer commitments is in protecting workers and safeguarding public health. Congress must guarantee that all workers can—at a minimum—earn up to seven paid sick days per year to address their own illness or health care need or care for a child or loved one.
- Establish a national paid family and medical leave system. Even as growing numbers of workers struggle with cases of long COVID and care for loved ones who do, only 24 percent of private sector workers have paid family leave through their jobs and just 42 percent have access to short-term disability insurance for a serious personal medical issue requiring weeks away from work. 85 Congress must act to create a new program guaranteeing all workers—no matter the size of their employer or their part-time or self-employed status—with up to 12 weeks of paid leave at a substantial share of their usual wages in order to take time to care for their own serious health conditions, including pregnancy and childbirth recovery; care for family members, including chosen family, with a serious health condition; for the birth, adoption, or foster placement of a child; and for military caregiving and leave purposes. Leave must be job-protected for all workers,

either by expanding the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993, or making job protection a part of the new paid leave program.

On tax credits, Congress must act to:

Make both the Child Tax Credit and EITC expansions in ARPA permanent.

From housing to food security, to childcare and beyond, the COVID-19 pandemic exposed weaknesses and deep disparities in the nation's social infrastructure. Policymakers must learn from the successes and shortcomings of pandemic-era efforts to address these urgent and ongoing challenges. The nation cannot wait for another crisis to act: Congress must take action before the next economic or public health disaster strikes.

Endnotes

- ¹ Latoya Hill and Samantha Artiga, "COVID-19 Cases and Deaths by Race/Ethnicity: Current Data and Changes Over Time," Kaiser Family Foundation, August 22, 2022, https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/covid-19-cases-and-deaths-by-race-ethnicity-current-data-and-changes-over-time; Steven Brown, "The COVID-19 Crisis Continues to Have Uneven Economic Impact by Race and Ethnicity," Urban Institute, July 1, 2020 https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/covid-19-crisis-continues-have-uneven-economic-impact-race-and-ethnicity.
- ² Chuck Marr, et.al., "Policymakers Should Expand Child Tax Credit in Year-End Legislation to Fight Child Poverty," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, October 20, 2022, https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/policymakers-should-expand-child-tax-credit-in-vear-end-legislation-to-fight.
- ³ Chuck Marr, et.al., "Policymakers Should Expand Child Tax Credit in Year-End Legislation to Fight Child Poverty," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, October 20, 2022, https://www.cbpp.org/research/federal-tax/policymakers-should-expand-child-tax-credit-in-year-end-legislation-to-fight.
- ⁴ Elizabeth Weber Handwerker, et. al. "Employment Recovery in the Wake of the COVID-19 Pandemic," *Monthly Labor Review*, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, December 2020, https://doi.org/10.21916/mlr.2020.27.
- ⁵ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics; D.L. Feir and Charles Golding, "Native Employment During COVID-19," Federal Reserve Bank of Minneapolis, August 5, 2020, https://www.minneapolisfed.org/article/2020/native-employment-during-covid-19-hit-hard-in-april-but-starting-to-rebound.
- ⁶ The American Rescue Plan Act also created Mixed Earner Unemployment Compensation (MEUC) which provided an additional UI supplement for workers with self-employment income.
- ⁷ "Unemployment Benefits Kept 4.7 Million People Out Of Poverty In 2020," National Employment Law Project, September 14 2021, https://www.nelp.org/publication/unemployment-insurance-kept-4-7-million-people-out-of-poverty-in-2020/.
- ⁸ "Expanded Unemployment Insurance Substantially Reduced Poverty in 2021," National Employment Law Project, September 2022, https://www.nelp.org/publication/expanded-unemployment-insurance-substantially-reduced-poverty-in-2021/.
- ⁹ Expanded Unemployment Insurance Substantially Reduced Poverty in 2021," National Employment Law Project, September 2022, https://www.nelp.org/publication/expanded-unemployment-insurance-substantially-reduced-poverty-in-2021/.
- ¹⁰ Patrick Carey, et. al., "Applying for and Receiving Unemployment Insurance Benefits During the Coronavirus Pandemic," Monthly Labor Review, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, September 2021, https://doi.org/10.21916/mlr.2021.19.
- 11 NELP calculations based on "Families First Coronavirus Response Act and Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act Funding to States through August 13, 2022," Office of Unemployment Insurance Employment and Training Administration.
- ¹² Kyle Coombs, et.al., "Early Withdrawal of Pandemic Unemployment Insurance: Effects on Earnings, Employment and Consumption," Harvard Business School, August 20, 2021 https://www.hbs.edu/ris/Publication%20Files/22-046_ce11d30f-72bc-4dd6-8367-e1dce9e75154.pdf
- ¹³ Ammar Farooq, Adriana Kugler, and Umberto Muratori, "Do Unemployment Insurance Benefits Improve Match Quality? Evidence from Recent U.S. Recessions," NBER Working Paper Series Working Paper 27574 July 2020, https://www.nber.org/system/files/working-papers/w27574/revisions/w27574-rev0.pdf.
- 14 Thomas Costa et. al., "Unemployment Insurance: Pandemic Programs Posed Challenges, and DOL Could Better Address Customer Service and Emergency Planning," US Government Accountability Office, June 2022, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-22-104251 and Foundation of the Program of
- 15 Among the studies reviewed by the GAO: Lucas Finamor and Dana Scott, "Labor Market Trends and Unemployment Insurance Generosity during the Pandemic," Economic Letters 199, 2021; Dana Scott and Lucas Finamor, "Employment Effects of Unemployment Insurance Generosity During the Pandemic," Munich Personal RePEc Archive no. 102390, 2020, https://mpra.ub.unimuenchen.de/id/eprint/102390; Arin Dube, "Aggregate Employment Effects of Unemployment Benefits During Deep Downturns: Evidence From the Expiration of the Federal Pandemic Unemployment Compensation," NBER Working Paper Series Working Paper 28470, National Bureau of Economic Research, Feb. 2021; Kyle Coombs, et. al., "Early Withdrawal of Pandemic Unemployment Insurance: Effects on Earnings, Employment and Consumption," Harvard Business School Working Paper, No. 22-046, Aug. 2021; Peter Ganong, et. al., "Spending and Job Search Impacts of Expanded Unemployment Benefits: Evidence from Administrative Micro Data," Becker Friedman Institute, Feb. 2021;
- ¹⁶ Lucas Finamor and Dana Scott, "Labor Market Trends and Unemployment Insurance Generosity during the Pandemic," *Economic Letters* 199, 2021.
- ¹⁷ Kyle Coombs, et. al., "Early Withdrawal of Pandemic Unemployment Insurance: Effects on Earnings, Employment and Consumption," Harvard Business School Working Paper, No. 22-046, Aug. 2021.
- ¹⁸ Peter Ganong, et. al., "Micro and Macro Disincentive Effects of Expanded Unemployment Benefits," University of Chicago and JP Morgan Chase Institute and NBER, July 29, 2021,
- https://voices.uchicago.edu/noel/files/2021/07/disincentive_effects_of_expanded_ui.pdf.

```
19 Thomas Costa et. al., "Unemployment Insurance: Pandemic Programs Posed Challenges, and DOL Could Better Address Customer
Service and Emergency Planning," US Government Accountability Office, June 2022, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-22-
104251.pdf.
20 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics.
<sup>21</sup> Angela Hanks, Danyelle Solomon, and Christian E. Weller, "Systemic Inequality," Center for American Progress, 2018,
https://www.americanprogress.org/article/systematic-inequality/.
<sup>22</sup> Amy Traub and Kim Diehl, "Reforming Unemployment Insurance
is a Racial Justice Imperative," National Employment Law Project, 2022, https://www.nelp.org/publication/reforming-
unemployment-insurance-is-a-racial-justice-imperative/.
<sup>23</sup> Neil Bhutta, Jacqueline Blair, Lisa Dettling, and Kevin Moore, "COVID-19, The CARES Act, and Families' Financial Security."
\textit{National Tax Journal } \textbf{73}, \textbf{no. 3, 2020} \ \underline{\textbf{https://www.journals.uchicago.edu/doi/10.17310/ntj.2020.3.02} \\ \textbf{2020.3.02} \ \underline{\textbf{1020.3.02}} \ \underline{\textbf{
<sup>25</sup> Kaitlyn Henderson, "The Crisis of Low Wages in the U.S." Oxfam, 2022, https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/research-
publications/the-crisis-of-low-wages-in-the-us/.
<sup>26</sup> Rebecca Smith, "Independent Contractors and Covid-19: Working Without Protections," National Employment Law Project, March
24, 2020, https://www.nelp.org/publication/independent-contractors-covid-19-working-without-protections/
<sup>27</sup> Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey, 2021.
<sup>28</sup> Sebastian Martinez Hickey, "New Personal Income Data Show the Need for Broad and Permanent Unemployment Insurance
Reform," Working Economics Blog, Economic Policy Institute, April 23, 2021, https://www.epi.org/blog/new-personal-income-data-
show-the-need-for-broad-and-permanent-unemployment-insurance-reform/.

29 Shawn Donnan, Reade Pickert and Madeline Campbell, "Georgia Shows Just How Broken American Unemployment Benefits Are,"
Bloomberg News, November 19, 2021, https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2021-georgia-unemployment-bias/.
30 Labor Force Statistics from the Current Population Survey, 2021.
31 Andrew Sherrill et. al., "Unemployment Insurance: States' Reductions in Maximum Benefit Durations Have Implications for Federal
Costs," US Government Accountability Office, April 2015, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-15-281.pdf.
32 "How Many Weeks of Unemployment Compensation Are Available?" Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, August 23, 2022,
https://www.cbpp.org/research/economy/how-many-weeks-of-unemployment-compensation-are-available.
33 Jasmine Tucker, Julie Vogtman, "When Hard Work Is Not Enough: Women In Low-Paid Jobs," National Women's Law Center, April
2020, https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/Women-in-Low-Paid-Jobs-report pp04-FINAL-4.2.pdf
34 "Billions in Tip-Related Tax Noncompliance Are Not Fully Addressed and Tip Agreements Are Generally Not Enforced," Treasury
Inspector General for Tax Administration, September 28, 2018, https://www.treasury.gov/tigta/auditreports/2018r
eports/201830081fr.pdf.
35 Amy Traub and Kim Diehl, "Reforming Unemployment Insurance Is A Racial Justice Imperative," National Employment Law
Project, February 2022, https://www.nelp.org/publication/reforming-unemployment-insurance-is-a-racial-justice-imperative/.
36 Angela Hanks, Danyelle Solomon, and Christian E. Weller, "Systemic Inequality," Center for American Progress, 2018,
https://www.americanprogress.org/article/systematic-inequality/.
<sup>37</sup> Monthly Program and Financial Data, US Department of Labor Employment and Training Administration.
38 "COVID-19 Household Pulse Survey, phase 3" US Census Bureau, 2022.
<sup>39</sup> "Foundations for a Just and Inclusive Recovery: Economic Security, Health and Safety, and Agency and Voice in the COVID-19 Era,"
Color of Change, National Employment Law Project, Time's Up Foundation, and The Worker Institute at Cornell ILR, Feb. 3, 2021,
https://www.nelp.org/wp-content/uploads/Foundations-for-Just-Inclusive-Recovery-Report.pdf
40 The GAO also initially analyzed data from Arizona, but the state's data was excluded due to large amounts of potential fraud in
41 Thomas Costa, et. al., "Pandemic Unemployment Assistance: Federal Program Supported Contingent Workers amid Historic
Demand, but DOL Should Examine Racial Disparities in Benefit Receipt," US Government Accountability Office, June 2022,
https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-22-104438.pdf.
42 Ihid
43 "Designed to Exclude: New York's Failure to Provide Compensation and Language Access to Unemployed Workers," National
Center for Law and Economic Justice, August 2022, <a href="https://nclej.org/news/designed-to-exclude">https://nclej.org/news/designed-to-exclude</a>.
44 Unemployment Insurance Weekly Claims, Office of Unemployment Insurance Employment and Training Administration U.S.
Department of Labor, March 26, 2020, https://oui.doleta.gov/press/2020/032620.pdf.
<sup>45</sup> Rebecca Dixon, "From Disrepair to Transformation: How to Revive Unemployment Insurance Information Technology and
Infrastructure," National Employment Law Project, July 15, 2020, https://www.nelp.org/publication/from-disrepair-to-
transformation-how-to-revive-unemployment-insurance-information-technology-infrastructure/.
46 Unemployment Insurance Core Measures, Office of Unemployment Insurance Employment and Training Administration U.S.
Department of Labor, <a href="https://oui.doleta.gov/unemploy/ranking.asp">https://oui.doleta.gov/unemploy/ranking.asp</a>; Julia Simon-Mishel et. al., "Centering Workers: How to Modernize Unemployment Insurance Technology," The Century Foundation, the National Employment Law Project and Philadelphia
Legal Assistance, September 17, 2020, http://stage.nelp.org/wp-content/uploads/UI-mod-report FINAL.pdf.
<sup>47</sup> Thomas Costa, et. al., "Unemployment Insurance: Pandemic Programs Posed Challenges, and DOL Could Better Address Customer
Service and Emergency Planning," US Government Accountability Office, June 2022, https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-22-104251
48 "Employee Benefits in the United States - March 2019," Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2019,
https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/ebs2 09192019.pdf.
49 Families First Coronavirus Response Act, Public Law 116-12, March 18, 2020
https://www.congress.gov/116/plaws/publ127/PLAW-116publ127.pdf
<sup>50</sup> Vicki Shabo, "America's Workers Need Paid Sick Time Now," New America, January 12, 2022,
\underline{https://www.newamerica.org/better-life-lab/blog/americans-need-paid-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-congress-must-reinstate-and-expand-sick-time-now-
emergency-paid-sick-leave-guarantees-for-workers-reimbursement-for-employers/.
<sup>51</sup> Mary Gately, Ben Gitis, and Emerson Sprick, "Performance of the FFCRA Paid Leave Tax Credit," Bipartisan Policy Center,
September 20, 2021,
https://bipartisanpolicy.org/blog/performance-of-the-ffcra-paid-leave-tax-credit/.
52 A. Nicole Clowers, "COVID-19: Continued Attention Needed to Enhance Federal Preparedness, Response, Service Delivery, and
Program Integrity," US Government Accountability Office, July 2021, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-551.pdf.
53 Stefan Pichler, Katherine Wen, and Nicolas R. Ziebarth, "COVID-19 Emergency Sick Leave Has Helped Flatten The
Curve In The United States," Health Affairs, October 2020, https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/pdf/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00863.

54 Sarah M. Bartsch, et. al., "The Potential Health Care Costs And Resource Use Associated With COVID-19 In The United States,"
```

⁵⁶ Sarah Jane Glynn, "Coronavirus Paid Leave Exemptions Exclude Millions of Workers From Coverage," Center for American Progress, April 17, 2020, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/coronavirus-paid-leave-exemptions-exclude-millions-

⁵⁷ Roselyn Miller, Brigid Schulte, and Haley Swenson, "Which Companies Still Aren't Offering Paid Sick Days?" New America, May 5th,

Health Affairs, June 2020, https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/pdf/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00426. https://www.politico.com/news/2020/03/17/sick-leave-coronavirus-package-congress-134101

workers-coverage/

- 58 Shabo, "America's Workers Need Paid Sick Time Now."
- 59 Daniel Schneider and Kristen Harknett, "Good If You Can Get It: Benefits and inequalities in the expansion of paid sick leave during COVID-19," Federal Reserve Bank of Boston, April 2022, https://www.bostonfed.org/publications/community-development-issuebriefs/2022/good-if-you-can-get-it-benefits-and-inequalities-in-the-expansion-of-paid-sick-leave-during-covid-19.aspx
- 60 "Save Families First: Worker Voices and the Need for Action," A Better Balance, December 2020,
- https://www.abetterbalance.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/Save-Families-First.pdf.
- 61 "COVID-19: The Pandemic Highlighted the Need to Strengthen Wage and Hour Division's Enforcement Controls," US Department of Labor, Office of Inspector General, September 30, 2021 https://www.oig.dol.gov/public/reports/oa/2021/19-21-008-15-001.pdf.
- 62 A. Nicole Clowers, "COVID-19: Continued Attention Needed to Enhance Federal Preparedness, Response, Service Delivery, and Program Integrity," US Government Accountability Office, July 2021, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-551.pdf.
- 63 "Polling on Americans' Awareness of and Intentions to Use New Paid Family Leave and Paid Sick Days Protections," National Partnership for Women and Families, May, 2020 https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economicjustice/americans-awareness-of-and-intentions-to-use-coronavirus-leave.pdf.
- 64 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, National Compensation Survey: Employee Benefits in the United States, March 2022 https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/ebs2.pdf.
- 65 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, National Compensation Survey: Employee Benefits in the United States, March 2022 https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/ebs2.pdf.
- 66 Tom W. Smith and Jibum Kim, "Paid Sick Days: Attitudes and Experiences," National Opinion Research Center, 2010, https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-sick-days/paid-sick-days-attitudes-and-
- experiences.pdf.

 67 Vicki Shabo, "For Workers on the Front Lines and Working Families with Care Needs, Congress' Work is Not Done," Medium, March 27, 2020, https://shabo.medium.com/for-workers-on-the-front-lines-and-working-families-with-care-needs-congress-workis-not-done-3ed98ddb33bc.
- 68 Jessica Mason, "Lack of Paid Leave Stifles Economic Recovery and Blocks Women's Return to Work," National Partnership for Women and Families, February 2022, https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paidleave/lack-of-paid-leave-stifles.pdf.
- ⁶⁹ Jessica Mason, "Lack of Paid Leave Stifles Economic Recovery and Blocks Women's Return to Work," National Partnership for Women and Families, February 2022, https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid- leave/lack-of-paid-leave-stifles.pdf
- 70 https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2022/11/15/work-absences-childcare/
 71 Heather Boushey & Sarah Jane Glynn, "There Are Significant Business Costs to Replacing Employees," Center for American Progress, 2012, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2012/11/16/44464/there-are-significant-businesscosts-to-replacing-employees/.
- 72 Dilini Lankachandra, "Sick Without a Safety Net," A Better Balance, March 2022, https://www.abetterbalance.org/wpcontent/uploads/2022/03/Healthy-Families-Act-RD5.pdf.
- ⁷³ Chuck Marr, et.al., "Year-End Tax Policy Priority: Expand the Child Tax Credit for the 19 Million Children Who Receive Less Than the Full Credit," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, December 2022, https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/11-15-22tax.pdf. Sharon Parrott, "American Rescue Plan: Shots in Arms and Money in Pockets," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 25, 2021, https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/3-25-21pov-testimony.pdf.
- 75 Sharon Parrott, "American Rescue Plan: Shots in Arms and Money in Pockets," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 25, 2021, https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/3-25-21pov-testimony.pdf.
- ⁷⁶ Angela Rachidi, et.al., "The New Economy and Child Care: Nonstandard-Hour Work, Child Care, and Child Health and Well-Being," Mathematica and American Public Human Services Association, May 15, 2019, https://www.mathematica.org/downloadmedia?MediaItemId=%7B13EC7AC4-660B-4094-8CC9-F57FFB4BE1DC%7D; Rasheed Malik, et.al., "America's Child Care Deserts in 2018," Center for American Progress, December 6, 2018, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/americas-child-care-deserts-
- 77 Karen Schulman, "At The Crossroads: State Child Care Assistance Policies 2021," National Women's Law Center, 2022, https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/State-of-Child-Care-2022-WIP-accessibility.pdf.
- 78 Karen Schulman, "Child Care Rescue: How States Are Using Their American Rescue Plan Act Child Care Funds," National Women's Law Center, October 2022, https://nwlcv2.wpengine.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/11/Child-Care-Rescue-State-Uses-of-ARPA-Funds-NWLC-Report.pdf.
- 79 Sharon Parrott, "American Rescue Plan: Shots in Arms and Money in Pockets," Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, March 25, 2021, https://www.cbpp.org/sites/default/files/3-25-21pov-testimony.pdf.
- 80 MaryBeth Musumeci, "Key Questions About the New Increase in Federal Medicaid Matching Funds for COVID-19," Kaiser Family Foundation, May 2020, https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/key-questions-about-the-new-increase-in-federalmedicaid-matching-funds-for-covid-19/.

 81 "August 2022 Medicaid and CHIP Enrollment Trends Snapshot," Center for Medicare and Medicaid Services,
- $\underline{https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/national-medicaid-chip-program-information/downloads/august-2022-medicaid-chip-program-information/downl$ enrollment-trend-snapshot.pdf.
- 82 Aiden Lee, et.al., "National Uninsured Rate Reaches All-Time Low in Early 2022," U.S. Department Of Health And Human Services Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, August 2022, https://aspe.hhs.gov/reports/2022-uninsurance-at-all-
- 83 "Unwinding the Medicaid Continuous Enrollment Provision: Projected Enrollment Effects and Policy Approaches," U.S. Department Of Health And Human Services Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, August 2022, https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/60f0ac74ee06eb578d30b0f39ac94323/aspe-end-mcaid-continuous-en
- coverage.pdf.

 84 "Current Paid Sick Days Laws," National Partnership for Women and Families, November 2022
- $\underline{https://www.national partnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-sick-days/current-paid-sick-days-laws.pdf.}$ 85 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, National Compensation Survey: Employee Benefits in the United States, March 2022 h https://www.bls.gov/news.release/pdf/ebs2.pdf.